frequent dashes to the lavatory. When she returns to the meeting, though, bruised and battered after a violent skirmish with crooks, she admits, "Sometimes I wondered *what* intestinal agonies they thought I've been going through in those bathroom stalls."

Stossel began publishing her cartoons in college, where her comic strip "Jody"—an alter ego whose stories derived from Stossel's own collegiate misadventures—ran in *The Harvard Crimson* for four years. When trying to render characters' emotions, "I would scour the funny pages, looking for examples of, say, resentment," Stossel ex-

plains. "You look for things like which way the eyebrows are going." She also practiced the expressions herself, with the result that her roommates sometimes asked her to work elsewhere. She joined *The Atlantic* in 1994, shortly after brother Scott Stossel '91 was hired there as a fact checker. (He is now second-in-command among *Atlantic* editors; for more about him, see "Annals of Anxiety," January-February, page 64.) At first, she tracked down rights and permissions for the magazine, but soon began drawing editorial cartoons that evolved into her regular feature, "Sage, Ink." She also wrote and illustrated the children's books *On the Loose*

in Boston (2009) and On the Loose in Washington (2013).

Stossel, who works in ink with a water-color gouache, solved some new problems with *Starling*, her first graphic novel. There were small things like figuring out how much action could be implied "between" the panels. Editors helped her with continuity issues, like making sure Amy's shirt didn't change color within a sequence.

The book—1,740 panels long—targets adult readers, but Stossel avoided curse words throughout. "In my mind," she says, "I'd be asking myself, 'What would my inlaws think?"

The Intoxication of Celebrity

Leonard Bernstein's life, in his letters by CAROL OJA

EARLY A QUARTER-CENTURY has passed since the death of Leonard Bernstein '39, D.Mus. '67, yet his prodigious talent and flair for attracting an audience continue to work their charms. Call it the afterlife of

the media age. Bernstein's epic performances of symphonies by Gustav Mahler and his charismatic appearances on national television, especially in the widely praised Young People's Concerts with the New York Philharmonic, are reissued periodically in ev-

er-new formats. And his major works for the stage, including West Side Story, Candide, and Mass, are revived at regular intervals.

Nigel Simeone, ed. The Leonard Bernstein Letters (Yale University Press, \$38)

A Bernstein industry is in place, with The Leonard Bernstein Office in New York City managing his intellectual property and the Library of Congress regularly acquiring new materials for its voluminous collection of his papers. Added to that, the New York Philharmonic Leon Levy Digital Archive has uploaded hundreds of Bernstein's personally annotated conducting scores into an open-access repository, making it possible to study his interpretative decisions. Fresh assessments of Bernstein's work as composer, conductor, and pianist appear with growing frequency, and today's emerging acceptance of homosexuality makes it possible to explore with candor the complex life of a man who had many gay relationships (yet managed to thrive in a closeted America) at the same time as he was devoted to his wife, Felicia Montealegre.

Nigel Simeone's *The Leonard Bernstein Letters* adds to the growing list of titles about Bernstein, offering an annotated and substantive selection of correspondence. Some of these documents have been published previously, while others are newly printed. All told, the letters selected by Simeone, a writer and critic whose books include *Leonard Bernstein: West Side Story*, are strongest in documenting Bernstein's personal relationships. This was no fly-by-night friend but a man of remarkable loyalty. The letters reveal less about his work as a composer,

Dramatic even in his student days: Leonard Bernstein at the piano in 1936

Reprinted from Harvard Magazine. For more information, contact Harvard Magazine, Inc. at 617-495-5746

and as the volume proceeds into the 1950s, a dizzyingly packed performance schedule and easy access to the telephone take a toll: the letters grow short, with major gaps in time, and they yield a less coherent story. As a result, the first half of the book provides the most gratifying experience for the reader. Yet there are gems from the later years as well, especially in Bernstein's long and loving correspondence with his wife.

Bernstein's undergraduate experience at Harvard is chronicled vividly. Writing in 1937 to Sid Ramin, a childhood friend from Roxbury who later became the orchestrator of West Side Story, he described how to reach his room in Eliot House from the Harvard Square T stop. Walk down Dunster Street "as far as you can," Bernstein directed Ramin. "Go to G (gee) entry, walk up to Room 41 (all doors are marked) and knock vigorously. Voilà." Even at this early date, a solid network of personal relationships was in place, whether with childhood friends like Ramin, Beatrice Gordon, or Mildred Spiegel; the piano teacher Helen Coates (who later became Bernstein's lifelong personal assistant); or a growing number of professional musicians, including the conductor Dimitri Mitropoulos and the composer Aaron Copland.

Bernstein struggled with Harvard's music department, which was then quite conservative. "[Tillman] Merritt hates me, but Mother loves me. [Walter] Piston doubts me, but Copland encourages me," he lamented in 1938 to Kenneth Ehrman, a friend from Eliot House. "I hate the Harvard Music Department. You can quote that.... I hate it because it is stupid & highschoolish and 'disciplinary' and prim and foolish and academic and stolid and fussy." Yet Bernstein already had a knack for seizing the limelight, which trumped his frustrations. "I've graduated with a bang," he reported in another letter to Ehrman. "An incredible A in the Government course, and a cum laude. A great class day skit which I performed to a roaring crowd through a mike, and got in some parting cracks...at the old school and its officials."

By his early twenties, Bernstein was still a kid in many ways, yet on the verge of becoming a household name. "I bruised my metacarpal (!) playing baseball this afternoon. All of which makes good for concerto-playing the 25th!" he wrote in 1941 to Shirley Gabis, a close friend from Philadelphia, as he graduated from the Curtis In-

stitute of Music with a master's degree in conducting. Two years later, Bernstein was appointed assistant conductor of the New York Philharmonic and wrote a beguiling account of his ineffectual negotiations with Arthur Judson, the Philharmonic's powerful manager, in a letter to his mentor Serge Koussevitzky, conductor of the Boston Symphony Orchestra. "Believe me, I tried very hard to feel like Koussevitzky while I was in the Judson office," the young musician declared, "but I was only Leonard Bernstein, and I had to act as I did." That same fall, he described his modest apartment in the Carnegie Hall studios, which at that point had no furniture. "My shirts are all in suitcases," he reported to his friend Renée Longy Miquelle, director of the Longy School of Music in Cambridge, which had been founded by her father. Within a few months of signing a contract with the Philharmonic—while still living out of a suitcase—Bernstein famously substituted for Bruno Walter and made such a splash that he inspired a rave review on the front page of the The New York Times.

Correspondence with Aaron Copland threads through the book, starting with Bernstein's Harvard years. An intense romantic liaison existed alongside a rewarding professional partnership. "What terrifying letters you write," declared Copland in 1940, "fit for the flames is what they are." Those letters also chronicle the degree to which Bernstein served as a central advocate for Copland's music, conducting it around the world and eventually programming it frequently with the Philharmonic. In 1947, as part of an important series of postwar concerts that helped reopen transatlantic musical networks, Bernstein conducted the European premiere of Copland's Third Symphony in Prague with the Czech Philharmonic Orchestra. "First I must say it's a wonderful work," he reported to Copland. "Coming to know it so much better I find in it new lights and shades—and new faults," launching an audacious critique. "Sweetie, the end is a sin. You've got to change....We must talk about the whole last movement, in fact." As time passed, the emotional intensity of Bernstein's correspondence with Copland dimmed, even as the fundamental tie remained strong. Yet there were ambivalences on both sides. When Felicia Bernstein died of cancer in 1978—a loss from which Bernstein never fully recovered—Cop-

Chapter & Verse

Correspondence on not-so-famous lost words

Thomas Gutheil seeks the name "of a (regrettably not recent) science-fiction story in which it is proposed that cancers exert psychological as well as physical damage and the physician has to enter into essentially telepathic contact with the patient to combat this."

Robert Kemp would like to learn the origin of an expression frequently used by his father: "Such is life in a large city with many inhabitants."

Bill Hopkins hopes someone can identify this prayer: "Lord, if only I have you,/ I make no demands of Heaven and Earth./ When my body and soul fade away,/ You, God, are ever my heart's comfort, and my portion.// When I have you, Lord Jesus,/ What should I ask of Heaven?/ How could I find delight/ in the turmoil of this

vile world?/ When my body and soul fade away/ and the night of death sets in,/ you are yet my life.// Happy the man who carries Jesus/ Deep in the chamber of his heart!/ He will have fulfillment,/ He will lack no treasure,/ So long as he finds shelter and protection/ In God the Lord."

Eliot Kieval asks when the late Pete Seeger '40 first emblazoned on his ban-jo the declaration, "This machine surrounds hate and forces it to surrender," and whether that saying was original with him or derived in part or in whole from someone else.

Send inquiries and answers to "Chapter and Verse," *Harvard Magazine*, 7 Ware Street, Cambridge 02138, or via e-mail to chapterandverse@harvardmag.com.

land sent a jarringly brief note before her memorial. "I'm not going to be present at the 'Remembrance' for Felicia on the 18th," Copland declared, "because I am under contract to conduct the same day in Virginia (Norfolk)."

Taken as a whole, Bernstein's correspondence brings the reader up close to his growing celebrity, which increased apace after World War II, as access to air travel made it possible to be a jet-set conductor and the advent of LP recordings opened up a mass market for symphonic works. In the process, Bernstein became the Elvis Presley of classical music.

Time and again, the letters show the intoxication of celebrity. "They say there hasn't been such a scene in a Budapest concert hall since Toscanini was here," Bernstein reported to Helen Coates from a European tour in 1948. "The audience stamped & shouted.... The bobby-soxers tonight beat everything I've ever seen. I'm exhausted." A month later, writing from the Netherlands to his friend David Oppenheim: "I live like a king, I have screaming audiences and flowers at my concerts, and even a lover." At the end of this tour, Bernstein summed up his triumph to yet another friend: "I am swollen with success, lush with living, loving and learning. Germany and Austria were fabulous, filthy, Nazi, exciting. Budapest was grim and gay. Milano was the greatest. Paris a joy, as ever, and Holland a comfort."

Bernstein's allegiance to his Jewish heritage resonates throughout the letters. Writing in 1946, he expressed gratitude to Solomon Braslavsky, the organist, choir director, and composer at his family synagogue in Roxbury: "I have come to realize what a debt I really owe to you—personally—for the marvelous music at Mishkan Tefila services." Their bond remained strong, and a decade later, Braslavsky congratulated Bernstein when he was named principal conductor of the New York Philharmonic, becoming the first American to hold the post. "My prophecy became a reality," Braslavsky wrote his protégé, congratulating Bernstein for having resisted pressure to de-Semitize his identity. "You reached your goal by your own merits... and with your own name. It is neither BERNINI, nor steinkovsky. It is what you always were, what you are, and what you always will be."

Even in Bernstein's later years, when the correspondence becomes uneven, notable exchanges turn up. In 1968, for example,

With an outsized musical talent, and an equally extravagant gift in front of a camera, the composer and conductor lived in overdrive.

Jackie Kennedy wrote a loving thank-you after Bernstein conducted the Adagietto from Mahler's Fifth Symphony at the funeral of her brother-in-law Robert Kennedy. "Will you tell your noble orchestra, drowning in heat and cables when I passed them," she implored, "...how beautiful you were—how many people cried—people who don't know music." A striking letter arrived in 1988 from jazz trumpeter Miles Davis, who congratulated Bernstein on his seventieth birthday. Twenty years earlier, Davis recalled, he had balked at performing music from West Side Story, declaring it to be "corny shit." But his attitude had evolved over time. In the letter, he acknowledged to Bernstein that the show had "turned out to be a classic," and he placed Bernstein in a pantheon alongside great African-American musicians: "You are one of America's true geniuses along with Monk, Gillespie, Mingus and Parker.

Time and again, *The Leonard Bernstein Letters* demonstrate how the composer and conductor lived in overdrive. With an outsized musical talent—and an equally extravagant gift in front of a camera—he appeared at a historical moment when a maestro could be both Jewish and American-born. There were no precedents for that particular combination. Yet Bernstein attained artistic authority in an era when the classical-music industry was at its peak, and his life and work continue to captivate music lovers the world over.

Mason professor of music Carol J. Oja also serves on the faculty of the graduate program in American Studies at Harvard. Her most recent book, Bernstein Meets Broadway: Collaborative Art in a Time of War, will be published by Oxford University Press this summer. She is currently the New York Philharmonic's Leonard Bernstein Scholar-in-Residence.

ALUMNI

Duty Calls

An alumna chooses "the harder right."

by nell porter brown

LEVEN YEARS after she was kicked out of the military under Don't Ask, Don't Tell, veteran aviator Lissa Young has returned to West Point. Armed with a 2013 Harvard doctorate, at the age of 52, Young is finishing her first semester as an assistant professor teaching general psychology. In March, as a civilian, she stood before a class of freshman cadets, called "plebes," who seemed as nervously excited as she was about the day's touchy topics: love and sexuality.

"Lu-uv," Young began, drawling out the word in her Southern accent for laughs. "The class you've all been waiting for."

She covered attraction and romance, dating and rejection. Then she flashed on

screen photos of celebrity couples. Angelina Jolie and Brad Pitt. The less pretty pair from the TV sitcom *The King of Queens*. And then Ellen DeGeneres and Portia de Rossi. "So," Young said, pausing. "Let's talk about sexual orientation."

Enter the Kinsey Scale. Alfred Kinsey's research showed that sexuality is a complex phenomenon that flows along a continuum, rather than typing people as gay or straight, man or woman. "In the United States, we like our norms and are uncomfortable with ambiguity. But there's a huge spectrum, y'all," added Young, who was raised in Florida. "Here at the academy you've got beefy dudes, you've got more effeminate guys, and you have super-feminine women and more